MINUTES OF THE CASHMERE CITY COUNCIL MEETING
MONDAY DECEMBER 12, 2022, AT CASHMERE CITY HALL - In Person and Digital

OPENING
Mayor Jim Fletcher opened the regular City Council meeting at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall. Kay Jones, Clerk-
Treasurer took minutes.

The public can attend the council meeting in person, by phone, or by digital conference.

ATTENDANCE
Present Not Present
Mayor: Jim Fletcher
Council: John Perry
Chris Carlson
Shela Pistoresi
Jayne Stephenson
Derrick Pratt
Staff: Kay Jones, Clerk-Treasurer
Steve Croci, Director of Operations
Chuck Zimmerman, City Attorney
Kate Schilling, City Attorney
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mayor Fletcher reminded everyone this is the last council meeting of the year. The City will not have a
second council meeting in December due to the holiday.

The mayor informed the council that the employee that was on Family Medical Leave took a job out of
the area. The City will be posting a job announcement for an entry level public works job.

Director Croci reminded everyone that parking is prohibited on City streets and alleys between the hours
of 4:00 a.m. and 7:30 a.m. during the months of November through March to allow for snow removal.

Director Croci announced that the City is accepting proposed changes to the Comprehensive Land Use
Plan. In February the Planning Commission will review the proposed changes for plan amendments.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
No comments from the public.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA
MOVED by Councilor Carlson and seconded by Councilor Pratt to approve the agenda as submitted.
Motion carried 5-0.

CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes of November 28, 2022, Regular Council Meeting
Payroll and Claims Packet Dated December 12, 2022
Claims Direct Pay and Check #42370, #42346 through #42391 totaling $617,521.29
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Payroll Direct Pay and Check # 42367 through #42369 totaling $85,558.79
Manual Check #42366 replacing lost check #42161

MOVED by Councilor Carlson and seconded by Councilor Stephenson to approve the items on the
Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.

PUBLIC HEARING ON PARKS, RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE PLAN (PROS Plan)

Mayor Fletcher announced the final Parks, Recreation and Open Space Plan (PROS Plan) has been
completed and approved by the Planning Commission. The public hearing is to receive comments from
the public before the City Council adopts the final PROS Plan.

The mayor opened the public hearing at 6:04 p.m. to receive comments from the public on the PROS
Plan.

Ricardo Zepeda residing at 215 River Street addressed the council about making sure the plan
designates a space to play futsal, a mini soccer game. A futsal court doesn’t take up much space, it's
smaller than a soccer field and has artificial turf with small side walls. The mini soccer game is very
popular with the youth and would have constant use. East Wenatchee has a futsal court, which is where
they currently go if they want to play the game.

Director Croci stated that Futsal is listed in the PROS Plan as an option, however there is no design or
designated funding at this time.

The hearing was closed at 6:12 with no additional comments.
ORDINANCE NO. 1316 ADOPTING PARKS, RECREATION AND OPEN SPACE PLAN

MOVED by Councilor Pratt and seconded by Councilor Carlson to adopt Ordinance No. 1316 adopting the
Parks, Recreation and Open Space Plan. Motion carried 5-0.

WOODARD & CURRAN BUDGET ADJUSTMENT FOR 2022

Chris McMahon, Area Manager for Woodard & Curran addressed the council regarding the 14% budget
adjustment for managing the water and wastewater systems. With December’s estimated expenditures,
the budget over run is estimated at $121,951. The following five categories are over budget and Chris
explained the reasoning behind the over runs.

Direct Labor, benefits and Tech Support in the amount of $43,775 — due to an excessive amount of
overtime from equipment issues, water main breaks, and cleaning of water plant filters.

Chemical Costs in the amount of $30,707 — an increased costs in chemicals including a 21% increase in
polymer for the belt press.

Laboratory Costs in the amount of $18,679 — a large amount of instrumentation, probes, and sensors
required replacement and the increase in costs for outside lab services.

Office Supplies in the amount of $3,110 — a large amount of necessary office supplies were purchased in
the initial months.

Miscellaneous Operating Costs in the amount of $64,666 — the travel costs associated with the temporary
Project Manager are mostly offset by the lower salary burden for the position, and initial correction of
health and safety related findings.

McMahon stated the SCADA system crashed on day 5 after they took over operations. The SCADA and
other equipment failures caused an extreme amount of overtime for call outs. These were issues that
were unforeseen. Also, they estimated one line break a month and they have had 4 or 5 a month since
they took over. You just can’t see what’s underground McMahon stated. They have addressed several
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issues regarding the SCADA and equipment failures, and they have addressed the leaks and line breaks.
They took over operations May 1 and they have been putting out fires for 6 months, the monthly costs
are coming back down and leveling out to what was expected.

Director Croci explained the City had two people operating for 10 months prior to W&C taking over and
very little maintenance was able to be performed during that time, and the SCADA system was due to be
updated 2 years ago, but was postponed due to the limited staff.

McMahon explained they are in the process of implementing a computerized maintenance management
system (CMMS) that is just about ready to go live. They have been working on getting all the data,
assets, maintenance manuals and GIS into the system. With all the information in the system, a
maintenance work order will automatically be generated for all equipment maintenance, exercising
valves and testing fire hydrants. The preventative maintenance will greatly reduce the emergency issues
W&C has had in their first 6 months of operating.

McMahon stated that he is committed to finding Cashmere a permanent Project Manager. He can find
people that are willing to do the job, but he wants to find someone that can bring the level of expertise
that W&C expects. Until then W&C will continue to provide the support that has been provided to date.

Heath Loven, Interim Project Manager discussed the monthly report, and the maintenance and projects
the crew completed in November. Loven explained all that the computerized maintenance management
system is capable of doing and tracking. The CMMS is just about ready, they are currently working on
entering date ranges to generate work orders, so the work orders aren’t generated all in one week. The
crew has been training and will go live with the system in the next week or so.

MOVED by Councilor Perry and seconded by Councilor Pestoresi to approve and authorize the mayor to
sign the W & C budget adjustment for 2022. Motion carried 5-0.

ORDINANCE NO. 1317 AMENDING THE BUDGET FOR 2022
The proposed ordinance amends the budget for the 401 Water and Wastewater Fund.

MOVED by Councilor Carlson and seconded by Councilor Pratt to adopt Ordinance No. 1317 amending
the budget for 2022. Motion carried 5-0.

RESOLUTION NO. 07-2022 AMENDING GENERAL UTILITY AND BILLING POLICIES

The City Council recently amended rates regarding miscellaneous fees and added a new service fee for the
Final Notice. The proposed resolution has new language regarding the addition of a service fee for delivering
the Final Notice to the customers door. Other minor amendments were made to clarify and update policy
language.

MOVED by Councilor Carlson and seconded by Councilor Pistoresi to adopt Resolution No. 07-2022
adopting general utility and billing policies. Motion carried 5-0.

APPROVAL OF FREEDOM HILLS SUBDIVISION PHASE I

A public hearing was held before the Hearing Examiner on December 20, 2021. The Hearing Examiner granted
preliminary approval with conditions. All conditions of approval have been completed. The final step in the
process is for the City Council to approve Phase I of the Freedom Hills Subdivision, which means the City is
accepting the streets, and sewer and water lines.

MOVED by Councilor Pratt and seconded by Councilor Stephenson to approve Phase I of the Freedom
Hills Subdivision. Motion carried 5-0.
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W&C OUT OF SCOPE WORK AUTHORIZATION FOR SCADA SERVER REPLACEMENT

As part of the SCADA Master Plan the city purchased a new server and the latest version of necessary
software to accommodate the current needs and future improvements to the water and wastewater SCADA
systems. Woodard and Curran (W&C) is able to upgrade the server and program the system which will allow
them to operate, manage, and repair the SCADA system more efficiently and effectively. Section 3.09 of the
W&C agreement provides for contingency/out-of-scope services which will be invoiced separately at a rate of
cost plus 5% overhead fee. The estimated cost is not to exceed $27,313.

MOVED by Councilor Stephenson and seconded by Councilor Pistoresi to approve the Out of Scope Work
Authorization for SCADA Server Replacement. Motion carried 5-0.

W&C OUT OF SCOPE WORK AUTHORIZATION FOR SCADA PROGRAMMING SERVICES

As part of the SCADA Master Plan all new equipment will need to be programmed to communicate with the
SCADA system. Woodard and Curran (W&C) is able to program equipment to the SCADA system which will
allow them to operate, manage, and repair the SCADA system more efficiently and effectively. Section 3.09 of
the W&C agreement provides for contingency/out-of-scope services which will be invoiced separately at a rate
of cost plus 5% overhead fee. The estimated cost is not to exceed $68,504.

MOVED by Councilor Pistoresi and seconded by Councilor Stephenson to approve the Out of Scope Work
Authorization for SCADA Programming Services. Motion carried 5-0.

PROGRESS REPORTS

The City served Notices of Violation for property cleanup on 3 properties. One property deaned up and the
remaining 2 properties had a hearing before the Hearing Examiner. The Hearing Examiner ruled in favor of the City
and granted an extension of time due to the snow.

Sunset Highway project will be ready to go out for bid in January.
The draft Economic Development Plan for East Cashmere is almost completed.

ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Fletcher adjourned the meeting at 7:11 p.m.

B FLAA

mes Fletcher, Mayor

Attest:

Kay Jones,




